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MINUTES
WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING

Monday, May 23, 2011 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Mr. Kevin Killeen


Atty. Sean Butterly


Mr. Richard Beland



Mr. Jacob Irwin


Ms. Mary Colangelo, Secretary

Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager (arrived at 7:45 p.m.)
Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School

Marylu Lerz, Principal, Swift Middle School

Ray Ceniccola

Pam Hodorski, Library Media Specialist, Swift Middle School

Other interested guests

Absent:
Mr. Guy Buzzannco


Mr. Thomas Lambert


Ms. Susan McCabe

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM  

Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 pm.
B. Salute to the Flag

Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Report from Student Council Representative – Jake Dorais
None
D. Public Participation
None
E.
Budget Summary – (Information Only – No Action Required)
Mr. Mazzamaro:  It’s enclosed in Board members’ packets for your information.  I would encourage everyone to take a quick look at the budget summary.  Some of the line items are running at deficit, however, all line items are being covered to date right now.  If you take a look, if there’s any questions, you can contact myself, or Karen or Karen Clancy.

Ms. Colangelo:  I have a question.  My question is on the unemployment.  How does this compare with previous years?


Ms. Baldwin:  I don’t have that comparison data.  As you know, we are using that firm.


Ms. Colangelo:  That’s what I was going to ask.  How is that helping?

Ms. Baldwin:  I think overall, our experience is more significant.  We have more people collecting unemployment.  I can ask Ms. Clancy to provide us with an analysis.  She is at the PBC meeting because they extended their meeting tonight, but I can ask her for an analysis for that as it relates to the work that we’re doing with that firm.  I do believe that they are quite proactive.  They contact us and they raise questions for us about people who are accessing the benefits.  She might be able to provide us with an accounting of monies avoided or saved, which might be of interest to the board.
F.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  No report this evening.
2. Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, this evening, we will receive another example of what our curriculum and instruction development has been doing.  I’ve got to say that I’ve been very impressed by it all and hope that we continue to see the kind of growth that has been demonstrated.
3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  No report, but we do need a meeting.
4.       Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  None
5.       Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  None
6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen:  The only thing that I’ll report this evening is that the Parent SEE program had a graduation this past week.  It was excellent.  The portion of the library media center where the table areas are, were filled with friends and family and numerous people spoke.  One of the parents also presented on their focus.  They actually created a pack or the purposes of pursuing interest for education in the town of Watertown which I think is outstanding.  They seem very motivated to bring their efforts into our school system, into our community and they seemed poised to demonstrate the kind of action that we have long time looked for.
G.
Communications - Secretary 

None
H.     Minutes

1. Regular Board of Education Meeting – May 9, 2011
Motion Presented by:

Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:


Mr. Irwin

Text of Motion:


To approve the minutes of the Regular Board of Education Meeting, May 9, 2011

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



Ms. Colangelo

Vote:




Motion carried (5-0-1).
I.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


1.
Appointments – (Information Only)

a.)
Ms. Paula Saverino to the position of General Cafeteria Worker at Watertown High School effective May 3, 2011, 9:00 a.m. to 1:30 p.m., Monday through Friday, at the hourly wage of $11.52.


2.
Resignations – (Information Only)

a.)
Ms. Caroline Murphy from the position of Paraprofessional at Polk School effective June 17, 2011 for personal reasons.

3.
Three School Project Update – (Information Only)

Ms. Baldwin:  Prior to this meeting, the BOE and the PBC met to approve additional purchases at Watertown High School as we close out the project.  Both governing bodies approved additional funding in the amount of $469,316, which is for additional technology here at the high school as well as for equipment in the weight room and in the pool area and also to round out furniture in all of our classrooms.  We’re very excited to be able to move this forward and go out to bid with that.
In terms of Polk, I updated the Board late today via e-mail relative to an incident of vandalism on the playground at Polk that took place over the weekend.  The playground flooring area has been damaged, that rubber matting.  We will have the contractor come out and replace that.  There was also some damage to a tree that we had planted there and so we’ve put some protective cover on that and we hope to be able to take care of that.  I think we’ll need to convene the facilities sub-committee again and re-examine some either stronger cameras and greater resolution or some other vehicles that might help us to curb that.

I updated the Board earlier this morning, we did have a flash storm, significant rain on Friday afternoon that was localized in the Watertown area and it resulted in some significant damage to a classroom at Judson in terms of a roof coupling was not secured and water poured through that and destroyed ceiling tiles and certainly light fixtures.  We had the electrician there today and right now we’re working with O & G to examine contract documents to determine whether or not this was part of the project work, an error done during the project, or if it’s from the original roofing project done several years ago.  Once we get to the bottom of that, we will work with the appropriate contractor and make sure that everything is back in good working order.

We’re also addressing some issues with the flooring tile at Judson in the corridors as well as in some classrooms.  Again, we’re working with O & G and plan to have summer work done with contractors to address replacement of the tile.  I’ll continue to update the Board on that.
4.
Curriculum and Instruction in Action
Ms. Baldwin:  This is an exciting item, as Mr. Killeen had mentioned.  We’ve had the benefit the past two board meetings of having members of our teaching staff share with the Board and the community elements of our teaching and learning agenda and instructional technology and how it’s being coordinated into lessons at every level of the school district.  I’m please to welcome Ms. Pam Hodorski from Swift.  She is the library media specialist and she’s going to explain the current technology skills that children are learning at Swift and how we attempt to transition in our curriculum revision that is underway and we will be transitioning into different technology skills.  She’ll also share with you some of our technology that we use at Swift.  Thank you.
Ms. Hodorski:  Thank you.  My name is Pam, I am a library media specialist at Swift.  This is the Smartslate.  I thought you guys could take a look at it and try out.  This is the alternative to the Smartboard at this point.  It is very cost effective.  It is about $300; you don’t need the Smartboard at all.  All you need is the slate, this pen, the software, which is free and a little Bluetooth that works on a wireless access.  It does almost everything that a Smartboard would do.  The only problem that you might actually have getting adjusted to this is that you have to look up at the screen because what you’re looking at isn’t actually on here.  For us, that would be an issue, for the students, it takes five minutes.  I was explaining to Ms. Baldwin when I came in, that I came home to put this on my laptop to make sure that I had the software we needed.  My first grader said, “Mom, that looks just like Mrs. Lafferty’s Smartboard in the classroom, can I try that?”  She was already moving things around, drawing, creating shapes.  For us the hand eye coordination takes a little bit more time.  For example, you can click and drag, all the Smart activities are there available to you the same way they would be if you were using the actual board.  This is so much more portable if you’re sharing this with two or three teachers.  All you need is this and a tiny little Bluetooth and you just hand it to them and their equipment is already there in the classroom.  You don’t need to purchase anything else.
(Ms. Hodorski had each of the Board members and the Superintendent try the Smartslate)

Ms. Baldwin:  Do you use this at Swift?

Ms. Hodorski:  Unfortunately, I’ve had a Smartboard so I use it with the kids just to get use to it and because of my schedule being fixed at this point, I had the opportunity on my two flex days (inaudible).  I was able to have one Smartboard training day where the teachers had to give up their prep time, there’s only 45 minutes.  Even if I sat one on one with a teacher for an hour, I’m not sure they would be comfortable independently enhancing their instruction with this.  It might be something that they would take to the kids for a awhile, but they may need a little bit more collaborating effort on my part.

Mr. Killeen:  You don’t need a Smartboard for this?

Mr. Hodorski:  All you need is a drop down screen, and we all have them in the classrooms.  I can see with John Trumbull or the elementary schools how much more effective it would be with the Smartboards, maybe in the middle school, if you had the opportunity to have one, it would be wonderful as an alternative to help free up the teachers to move around the room to have groups working on this, really find ways to enhance the learning that’s going on in the classroom.  This would be a cost effective way to do that.  

Right now, it’s available for the teachers to sign out, but until they’re confortable with it and until they’ve had the opportunity to create lessons through Smart technology software that would make their classroom instruction more effective, it really isn’t going to get too far.

The next piece of this is a Prezi.  Middle school especially and the younger you get, what we think of as busy and flashy and moving around too quickly and things going on that we’re trying to pay attention to and focus on, our kids, this is how they’re learning now.  They’re taking information from everywhere and they’re absorbing it all.  They’re learning from it.  It’s not bothering them in the slightest.  It incorporates three huge pieces.  If you are a media specialist, you should be looking at ways to help students research, present, access information that they need to incorporate all those into their content area classes.  Technology needs to be available to them to enhance their presentations, to help them with their reflections, and there is also the actual research piece understanding evaluating sources, becoming a lifelong lover of reading, working with the national library standards, really understand what’s out there and take the basic internet searches and understand if the information they’re getting is valid.  Is it a source they can really depend on?  In order to do that in a fixed classroom situation, right now the eighth graders that I’ve seen have had the opportunity to work with a media specialist for 36 days, from K-8.  In those 36 days, I try to work with a small research plan that would kind of incorporate as many of those 21st century skills as I could into that short amount of time.  With that they chose groups and in their partners or groups they were asked to pick an organization that meant something to them that makes the world a better place that they had a personal connection with. They used Movie Maker.  (Presentation was shown).  This was this particular student’s first experience with Movie Maker, using Flip video.  He put a picture of the ocean behind him on the Smartboard and then write on it and then tape himself.  He was able to edit that all in there and he did the whole thing himself.  Then I gave them the scenario that I would like to promote reading to the incoming 6th graders in the beginning of the year and these 8th graders were to take books that they read in our collection and create an interactive book review that I can share with them to show good literature that’s being recommended by kids.  They chose Prezi.  (Examples were shown)  When I’m working with middle school students, I try to be as careful as I can with what accounts they are using on the internet, where they’re signing up, what they’re creating and where it’s going.  In order to do that the best way I can do is to create the account myself and give the kids the use of my account.   The kids really like Glogster.  It tends to be a little busy.  Those are opportunities that I enjoy having with the staff and students to help them move past some of the power points that the kids are used to.  We’re all very comfortable with power point, it’s organized, it’s neat, it’s effective.  It’s nothing fancy.  They want opportunities to be more creative with their presentations.  Some of the tools that I was able to use with my classes is Noodle Tools.  It was $240 for the whole school account.  It was through the library account.  You can actually create collaborative projects.  Students share their projects together.  They can be working in the same account at the same time.  They can be creating outlines, citations, connecting all of their notecards right to the source they’re in.  I have access to that.  None of it needs to be printed.  None of it needs to be on actual index cards.  It’s all there.  I can get in and put notes on their citation while they’re actually working or on my own from any internet access.  The kids really took quickly to that program.  They found it very helpful.  The Smart response system is the little clickers.  Each group presented their projects and the students were able to take the rubric that I score them on and the three questions and they scored each other as well as themselves so we can see where the class thought their peers fell as opposed to what I gave them.  That tool is excellent, really would like to see that more in the classrooms.  So much more reporting, instant assessment, graphs the results instantly for you.
With all of this, technology needs to be constantly evaluated.  You can be comfortable with Prezi, you can be comfortable knowing that there is something out there tomorrow that is going to be bigger and better.  Looking at what’s out there, deciding what will work, deciding where it needs to be, and which part of the curriculum.  Is it something that is going to continually work or should we not invest any more time in it and move onto something else.  Is there new hardware, software, something we need to get?  It needs to reflect on how much the kids are learning.  With the curriculum audit going on, it’s the perfect time to move all these skills into the actual curriculum.

Ms. Baldwin:  Do Board members have any questions?  Thank you very much.
5.
Overview of District Curriculum Nights
Ms. Baldwin:  This is an update from Dr. Collin relative to our work in the next week for some curriculum nights -- an opportunity for the community to learn more about our continuous improvement effort, specifically at the K-5 and 6-12 level.  He did provide Board members with a copy of the brochure and he can update you briefly on our work.
Dr. Collin:  This is something we’re pretty excited about, being able to walk the community through the curriculum initiatives that have gone on and the ability to see a guided reading group up and running and functioning.  Their ability to understand that small group process and being communicated across the entire room to see what the other students would be doing while teachers are conducting three or four guided reading groups and to be able to experience that.  They’ll be able to experience the rigor of an AP course at the high school as well.  As you can see, these presentations are organized into two separate nights, June 1st for grades 6-12 and June 6 for K-5.  We have approximately through the efforts of our principals 25 staff members involved in these presentations.  We envision parents arriving at the school, going through the main foyer, seeing student work displayed, seeing Parent SEE representatives there, the PTO there, new textbooks, new leveled materials, having access to the guided reading book room.  The science and social studies collections that were purchased through last year’s budget.  They’ll be able to experience that as well.  In addition, there will be an exit slip for parents for items they felt were very interesting and very engaging and perhaps questions that weren’t addressed as well so we can continue this on an ongoing basis.
6.
Personal Finance Course W.H.S. Grant Opportunity
Ms. Baldwin:  This is an opportunity to hear from Mr. Geary about a grant opportunity that’s been made available through the State Department of Ed that will allow us to expand course offerings in personal finance.  Mr. Geary did provide us with a memorandum and that is in your packet.

Mr. Geary:  Just briefly, as you might recall, a couple of years ago, through the same sort of process the high school was awarded $15,000 to develop an initial personal finance course, so it’s a semester long course that is running right now.  This grant, which we just became aware of, allows you the opportunity to expand to a personal finance and investing course.  It allows us the opportunity to expand the current course offerings.  A couple of pieces of information that I thought were interesting in the research.  97 out of 147 high schools around the state have a personal finance course like we do.  That’s a good list to be on.  If you think about personal finance combined with investing, there’re round 34 schools.  We’re not on that list yet, so that’s why we’re going to apply for the grant funding.  If you look at the big picture, personal finance and financial literacy is clearly a 21st century skill and as soon as high school kids go to college they’ll be every 10 feet a credit card vendor will give them a free t-shirt and a credit card with a $1500 limit on there and those things will get cranked up right away.  As far as kids understanding how to budget and invest money, I think we will be well served.  10 out of 140 schools have some kind of personal finance course as a graduation requirement.  A lot of secondary school reform you heard about from the state has been pushed off because of the funding, but this is a good opportunity for us to create the course through a grant and try to expand it as we go.  My only concern that I have is that to some degree this should be taught in the area of business or family consumer science and I’m always concerned about staffing those areas with budgets.  That said, I think we could offer it through math as well.  I think there are opportunities to do this regardless of staffing.  I think it’s worthwhile, we can get between $15,000 and $25,000 and I think it makes good sense.  I think as far as forward thinking and putting kids out in front of the curb, which is where I like to be, long term it makes good sense as a graduation requirement; short term helps us expand what we offer.
J.     Report from the Chairman  
Mr. Mazzamaro:  I did speak with Board member Guy Buzzannco and he said he wanted to make the meeting tonight, but would not be able to make it tonight, but he is doing well.
K.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent
1.
Consideration of the Approval of the Acceptance of Gifts
a.) Ms. Carol Quaid, on behalf of IBM Corp. would like to donate $1,000.00 to Watertown     High School to be used in the Photography Department.
Motion Presented by:

Mr. Beland

Motion Seconded by:


Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:                    
 
Ms. Carol Quaid, on behalf of IBM Corp. would like to donate $1,000.00 to Watertown High School to be used in the Photography Department.



Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.
b.) Mr. John Jahne, on behalf of Webster Bank, would like to donate $25.00 to Watertown High School to be used for the Mentoring Program.
Motion Presented by:

Mr. Beland

Motion Seconded by:


Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:


Mr. John Jahne, on behalf of Webster Bank, would like to donate $25.00 to Watertown High School to be used for the Mentoring Program.

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.
c.) Ms. Carol Bauby, on behalf of the Trumbull-Porter Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution, would like to donate $100.00 to Swift Middle School to enable eighth grade students in need of assistance to attend the school’s yearly educational trip to Washington, D.C.
Motion Presented by:

Mr. Beland

Motion Seconded by:


Mr. Irwin

Text of Motion:


Ms. Carol Bauby, on behalf of the Trumbull-Porter Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution, would like to donate $100.00 to Swift Middle School to enable eighth grade students in need of assistance to attend the school’s yearly educational trip to Washington, D.C.

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.
d.)
Ms. Kathleen Sklanka, on behalf of the Swift Middle School Sunshine Fund, would like to donate $630.00 to Swift Middle School to enable eighth grade students in need of assistance to attend the school’s yearly educational trip to Washington, D.C.
Motion Presented by:

Mr. Beland

Motion Seconded by:


Mr. Irwin

Text of Motion:


Ms. Kathleen Sklanka, on behalf of the Swift Middle School Sunshine Fund, would like to donate $630.00 to Swift Middle School to enable eighth grade students in need of assistance to attend the school’s yearly educational trip to Washington, D.C
Discussion:



Atty. Butterly:  Eddie Sklanka, my best friend in Swift and I sat in the study hall for the days of the Swift trip so if Kathy Sklanka, his sister-in-law had that money then, we would have gone.  This is a great thing to do.  I’m really glad they do this.
Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  It is recommended that the Board accept these generous gifts and letters of thanks to be sent to the donors.

2.
Consideration of the Approval of WEA Contract Extension Through 2012-2013

Motion Presented by:

Ms. Colangelo

Motion Seconded by:


Mr. Beland

Text of Motion:


The current collective bargaining agreement between the WEA and the Board of Education expires June 30, 2011 and calls for 2% GWI plus step advancement for 2011-2012.  As a result of the May 9, 2011 Concession Agreement with the WEA, the WEA will receive 1% GWI and mid-year step advancement in FY 2011-2012, saving the Board of Education $606,729.

It is recommended that the Board of Education approve of the one year contract extension through 2012-2013 with 1% plus mid-year step advancement between the WEA and the Watertown Board of Education.
Discussion:



Mr. Mazzamaro:  I just wanted to make note that this vote represents the concession that was made by the WEA just recently.

Ms. Baldwin:  That’s correct and this becomes null and void in two circumstances.  The first would be if the June 7th referendum fails.  The second would be if the Town Council votes to reject it.
Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.
L.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments
Atty. Butterly:  I just want to note I think I got an email that Dane Street had sent out.  June 1st is not only the academic day, but there is an athletic thing going on at the Mills Complex.  I was quite excited about that.  They’re doing a whole lot of things featuring all our great sports we’ve been doing in Watertown.  I know we’ll be getting a lot more information about that.  I think it’s a great thing.

Ms. Baldwin:  That’s correct Mr. Butterly.  Starting at 5:30 on June 1st there will be opportunities for middle school and high school athletic teams to assemble here in the Mills Complex.  There will be a barbeque and opportunities for families to come together to recognize all the accomplishments of all these different sports teams and then from there we will transition ourselves into the building for the curriculum night.

Mr. Killeen:  Relative to the presentation that Dr. Collin presented on the curriculum evening, I just wanted to point out that June 1st is a Wednesday and June 6th is a Monday so if any of the Board members could free ourselves up for an hour or whatever, it would be a good opportunity for us to see some more teaching and learning agenda and rigor.  Thanks.
M.    Public Participation

None
N.
Executive Session


Personnel Matter:  Discussion on Superintendent’s Contract and Evaluation
Motion Presented by:

Ms. Colangelo

Motion Seconded by:


Mr. Killeen

Text of Motion:


That the Board members and the Superintendent enter into executive session concerning a personnel matter: discussion on Superintendent’s contract and evaluation

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting entered into executive session at 8:15 pm with all Board members listed as being present and Superintendent Karen Baldwin. 
O.
Regular Session
The meeting came out of executive session at 8:42 pm.  

No action was required.
P.
Adjournment
Motion Presented by:

Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:


Atty. Butterly

Text of Motion:


That the meeting adjourn at 8:42 PM.

Opposed:



None

Abstained:



None

Vote:




Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 8:42 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Colangelo, Secretary

Board of Education

Patricia Barber

Minutes Secretary
Watertown High School


324 French Street, Watertown


Lecture Hall
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